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MEETING MINUTES - Draft

Thursday, February 26, 2009
10:00 a.m. - 3:00 p.m. 

Crowne Plaza Hotel – Los Angeles International Airport 

Members Present:

CSU: Bob Buckley, John Tarjan, Mark Van Selst, Barbara Swerkes, Darlene Yee-Melichar, 

CCC: Dan Crump, Mark Wade Lieu, Richard Mahon, Jane Patton, Michelle Pilati

UC:  Mary Croughan, Stephen McLean, Henry Powell, Deborah Willis (via conference call)

Guests Present:

Katey Lewis (CCC Program Specialist); Tracy Butler (CSU Interim Program Director);  Bill Jacobs (BOARS Vice Chair); Martha Winnacker (UC Executive Director).

I
Chair’s Announcements 
Chair Tarjan welcomed ICAS members to the meeting, and members introduced themselves. Chair Tarjan then introduced Tracy Butler, the new Interim Program Director.  Chair Tarjan introduced the CTE report and made it available for ICAS members to view.  Deborah Willis joined by conference call.
Chair Tarjan noted the new Assembly Bill 656 Torrico. California Higher Education

Endowment Corporation: oil and gas severance tax.
II. 
Consent Calendar

· Approval of the Agenda

· Approval of December 2, 2008 Meeting Notes

Members discussed the consent calendar. Chair Tarjan introduced two changes to the agenda.  Item VI discussion should be led by Richard Mahon rather than Chair Tarjan.  Item XII will be introduced by Michelle Pilati.  Jane Patton requested that discussion of the document “Academic Senate Positions on ‘Transfer’ Degrees” be added to Item IV.  Michelle Pilati requested CTE be added to the agenda after item XVI (Credit by Exam).  Members moved and seconded approval of the December 2, 2008 Meeting Notes as amended.
III
Reports from Senate Chairs (to include budget impacts)

Mark Wade Lieu, President, Academic Senate CCC

Lieu reported in the recent budget cuts the CCC fared with fewer cuts than expected.  There remains no funding for enrollment growth.  Categorical programs (i.e. disabled students, matriculation services, educational opportunity, etc.) were protected.

He noted that the biggest challenge to the CCC is cash flow.  March/April/May apportionments are now being delayed until July and July’s will be delayed until October.  He reported that Capital projects are not being funded as a result of low sales of bonds.  The CCC is very concerned about cuts to K-12, the CSU and the UC systems.  What effects these three systems ultimately effects the CCC.  CCC is having an advocacy event in Pasadena on February 27.  March 3rd, CCC leadership and Board of Governors have scheduled their annual Legislative visits.  The March in March will take place on the 16th.  Support is being sought for this event from all segments of education and is being organized by the CCC Student Senate.
Lieu touched on Legislation and CCC Government relations noting that Legislators are looking for lower cost ideas such as assessment, concurrent and dual enrollment for students in high school.  These would be a good idea for districts with no honor or AP Programs.

Member Patton spoke of AB 78 (Portantino. Pupils: concurrent enrollment in community college and secondary or elementary school).  There will be an Assembly of Higher Education committee hearing on March 3rd.  CCC will write a letter of support.  She noted that literature supports the idea that students who are exposed to college education early on are more likely to enroll in college.
Lieu reported that the new CCC system chancellor – Jack Scott – has been to Washington DC with other higher education leaders with a message of what’s needed from the Federal Recovery Plan.  Lieu reported on a number of other items including upcoming elections; a handbook for CCC Executive Committee is in the works; the foundation is progressing and the CCC Academic Senate is moving to new offices on the Capitol Mall in May.

Jane Patton reported the the Academic Senate CCC is celebrating 40 years.  The theme of the next plenary session will be “retrospection”.  They are conducting an internal review to look at what they are providing to local senates; advocacy efforts; a public face for faculty and the Academic Senate image.  This will include updating the logo and branding for publications.  They are also reviewing how they present the faculty face to Legislators

Mary Croughan, Chair, Academic Senate UC

Croughan announced that an eligibility reform policy (which includes the elimination of the SAT subject tests and more eligibility in the local context), was approved by the Regents at their last meeting.  

Currently, the UC accepts the top 4% of high school graduates through eligibility in the Local Context (ELC). They are expanding ELC to the top 9%.  In addition, the top 9% of statewide students will be guaranteed admission to a UC campus (though not necessarily the campus of their choice). This accomplishes more access as a broader pool of students will be eligible for review.  UC expected an 11% increase in files for review and they have already seen a 12% increase.  There is a lot of implementation work to be done.
The Regents have also approved a “blue and gold opportunity plan” to benefit 1100 students across the state by making it clearer what financial aid is available.  Under this plan, registration and education fees will be covered.  This will also need marketing implementation.  This program benefits because Cal Grants were spared in the budget.

Budget cuts to the UC are $115 million this year.  They also fared better than other agencies (including K-12).  With underfunding and the cuts the actual budget shortfall is closer to $450 million. This year’s and last year’s cuts are having a significant impact including salary freezes, hiring freezes and, in some cases, layoffs.    Enrollment cuts for Fall 2009 will decrease 2300 freshman but increase 450 transfer students.  They are currently overenrolled by approximately 11,000 students and are not funded for that enrollment.  Croughan stated that she is co-chairing a systemwide committee to explore revenue enhancing and expense reduction options.

Croughan noted the proposed legislation briefing on diversity in higher education.  The UC Academic Senate will support this legislation that overturns Prop 209 for higher education.

McLean mentioned the public voting that is to take place on May 19th for the current budget.  The UC is encouraging faculty and students to vote and requests that CSU and CCC do the same.

Croughan noted that the UC Davis campus is housing a Los Rios College to provide the opportunity for CCC students to be co-located on a UC campus.  This is being accomplished with UC dollars and was approved by the Regents.

John Tarjan, Chair, Academic Senate CSU

Chair Tarjan reviewed titles of the resolutions that passed at the last Academic Senate CSU Plenary as well as first reading items that will be considered at the next Plenary session.

Chair Tarjan reported that the CSU has a $600 million cut from Education Compact funding during the next two years.  Hiring on campuses has been grim (especially on the smaller campuses).  Travel restrictions and Executive Pay caps have been implemented.  Campuses were asked to backfill Cal Grants and borrowed from other areas to ensure continual enrollment.

He noted that the CSU has a new Associate Vice Chancellor (Jeri Echeverria) and the Executive Vice Chancellor, Gary Reichard will be retiring to a teaching position on July 1st.

With regard to the Doctorate of Nursing Practice, Chair Tarjan stated the CSU Academic Senate is considering another resolution in support of it.  UC has not taken an official position on it and will probably abstain from debate.
Chair Tarjan touched on the Proficiency standards conference noting that CCC was well represented.  He stated there is a greater push for preparatory work and students being proficient before the first year of college rather than during their freshman year.

He stated that there is an interest on the part of the Board of Trustees to facilitiate online degree programs at the system level.

Mary Croughan stated that the UC sees distance education as a way to allow lower faculty levels to reach greater numbers of students.

Chair Tarjan asked that student roles in Shared Governance be added to the next ICAS agenda.
IV
Transfer

· Intersegmental Task Force
Chair Tarjan stated that Jeri Echeverria is the CSU system delegate.  The CSU was asked to name two faculty members for the committee once it’s established.  At this point, administration is still envisioning what the make-up and charge of the committee will be and they will be meeting next week.

Member Buckley stated that there needs to be more transparency in what happens to students moving through the 3 systems and that this concern should be directed to the new transfer committee group

V
Impact of Admissions/Redirection Developments

Member Lieu stated that the subcommittee has raised this as a concern.  The use of summer school wouldn’t pad enrollment as summer school would possibly be cut across the system.  The concern is where the students will go when the 13% enrollment cap is reached.

He asked if there was any strategizing between the 3 systems that could be done  to approach putting this forward to Legislators.  He suggested that talking to the legislature might be better served if all three systems (CSU, UC & CCC) were to talk with them at the same time.  The message would be more comprehensive and indicate a united front.
Member Buckley suggested that maybe there should be a retooling of the gist of the message to the Legislature.

Chair Tarjan stated that this could be touched on during the agenda item for Legislative days (talking points).
He also stated that the CSU had made a commitment of Year Round Operations and wanted to stick with that commitment.

Member Van Selst offered that there was a dramatic reduction in what was offered at San Jose State University under the assumption that those requirements could be taken at CCC.

Member Mahon suggested that if CSU and UC know they’re going to turn away a certain number of students per campus it would be useful for CCC to know that number as it might indicate how many would be coming to the CCC for higher education
· Budget Impact on Enrollment

No further reports
VI
IGETC Review Committee and Standards Archival Information and Link Updates – John Tarjan

A subcommittee of ICAS was established – with a representative from ICAS – to address any ongoing issues that may arise with IGETC. Richard Mahon chairs this committee. ICAS (CCC segment) maintains the website and any offical updates will be added to the websites by them.

Member Mahon – During an articulation meeting last week Mahon met each participant and has sent out a provisional agenda and called for items.  The next meeting to take place is a phone conference at 10 a.m. on Monday March 2nd.  

VII
ICAS Bylaws
Chair Tarjan thanked Julie Adams for her work on the bylaws.  Since Julie Adams was unable to attend the meeting, Mark Wade Lieu addressed discussion and action on the bylaws.
Member Lieu reminded the body that the bylaws can be amended in the future should there prove a need to do so.

Suggested changes to the bylaws from the body:
· Article II, Section D 

· Develop and promulgate common positions on intersegmental issues (strike “,”) including (strike “by”) preparing position papers, to inform policy discussions.

· Article III, Section 1: Officers

· A. The Chair/Presidents of the three academic senates shall normally (added “normally”) serve as the officers of ICAS.
· B.  If so designated by the Segment Chair/President, the ICAS officer from a segment may be identified as the Vice Chair or Vice President.  The Chair of ICAS shall be rotated annually among three officers of ICAS from the segments’ Academic Senates. (completely re-worded)
· Article III, Section 3: ICAS Actions

· When (added “When”) ICAS makes recommendations for action to the Academic Senates of the three segments, (added “,”) ICAS actions become final when they have been approved by all three senates.  Once ICAS actions become final, ICAS communicates them to relevant constituencies.
· Article IV, Section 2B

· Each officer shall identify and bring to ICAS (strike “ ’ ”) for consideration issues that fall within ICAS’ charge.

· Article IV, Section 4C1

· Serve as a non-senate, non-voting member (strike “officer”, change to “member) of ICAS. 
· Article V, Section 2: Types

· ICAS shall convene at least five regular meetings during the academic year and one legislative day meeting (strike “April”).  Emergency meetings may be called by the officers as necessary.  Meetings, unless otherwise stated in these Bylaws, may take place either in person or electronically.  Electronic/telephone participation shall be deemed as present and voting.

· Article V, Section 5: Legislative Meetings.
· Each year (strike “April”) ICAS will hold a Legislative Day in Sacramento with the purpose of giving state legislators an opportunity to meet ICAS members and discuss issues of mutual concern for higher education.

· Article V, Section 6 (corrected – was a duplicate section 5)A: Conduct of Business.

· Quorum. Two-thirds plus one of the voting (added “voting”) members of the ICAS shall constitute a quorum. 
· Article VI, Section 8: Authority of Special Committees

· Special Committees are responsible to, (add “,”) and shall report (strike “in writing’) to, (add “,”) ICAS at least (substitute “at least” for “not less than”) annually.  Each Special Committee is responsible to ICAS and does not speak for themselves but only through ICAS.
· Article VIII, Section 2: Archives

· The California Community college segment will be responsible for storing all the ICAS archives.  Scanned documents will be available to the segments (made “segment” singular).

Committee unanimously adopted bylaws as amended

VIII
Planning for ICAS Legislative Day April 13 - Katey Lewis
· Schedule

· The Dinner will take place on April 12th at 6:00 p.m. at a downtown Sacramento restaurant “Café Bernardo”

· Legislative Day will begin April 13th from 9:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m. in room 115 at the Capitol

· Lunch will be downstairs in the basement at 12:30

· Brochure

The Brochure draft was created from the list of talking points used last year.  New data and information has been added to this year’s brochure.  As each ICAS member gives their input/feedback it will be incorporated into a final draft; sent to members once more and then delivered to the CCC Senate’s creative director for final publishing.  Segment leaders are to send input and suggestions to Tracy Butler by March 15th. 
· Suggested List of Invitees

With the Committee’s approval (and possible additions), the invitation letters will be sent out.
Individuals from State Governmental Relations, Assemblymembers Beall, Ruskin and Senators Leland Yee and Dave Cogdill were suggested.  It was noted that Senator Cogdill’s status in the Republican leadership had changed.  Steven Boilard from the Legislative Analyst’s Office was also suggested.  The consensus of the group is to have 1st tier and 2nd tier lists of speakers with an emphasis on policy makers rather than bill authors.  
· Talking Points

The approach to the Legislature was discussed including the articulation of what budget cuts will mean for the future of California.  The committee agreed that all three segments should approach the Legislature together as a unified whole.
IX
Four years of mathematics for a-g (BOARS-AAC) – John Tarjan

Bill Jacobs joined by phone conference.
Chair Tarjan pointed out that one of the aims of the Early Assessment Program (EAP) is to have students who were not proficient in math take a 4th year of mathematics prior to entering college (Senior year).  Would it be possible to change area c so that students were required to take either a more complex 4th year of mathematics or a review of mathematics already taken?
Bill Jacobs responded that the requirements for area c dictate that each class progress in depth and complexity.  Requiring a 4th year of mathematics for review or remediation wouldn’t meet the requirements for an area c class.
The difficulty seems to be students who fulfill their math requirements by the 8th or 9th grade and don’t take another math course before they graduate (essentially leaving a 2-3 year gap where there has been no math instruction).  By the time they graduate and wish to move on to college, their math skills may not meet the levels necessary for success in college.
A task force for re-writing area c language discussed the topic at length and decided it would be better to require that 3 years of area c be completed in High School eliminating that 2-3 year gap.
BOARS is still considering this.

X
Transfer updates, including an update on the C-ID Project – LDTP update 


Michelle Pilati - At the C-ID meeting there were many disciplines represented. There should be numerous descriptors available soon. Member Pilati emphasized that it’s important for the CSU and the UC to give input to those descriptors. Assigning C-ID numbers to courses is still being talked through with articulation officers and disciplined faculty.  There’s been input from faculty who were previously associated with IMPAC.
Member Swerkes gave an update on the status of LDTP which included the number of courses that have been approved; the status of articulation; the difficulties with ASSIST’s technology; the input of Community College and objectives going forward.
Member Croughan gave an update on the technology of the UC application process.  To date, UC has used an outside vendor but is now considering doing it “in-house”.  A portion of the money saved would then be channeled to ASSIST.  They are hoping to get a formal proposal soon from their newly hired Chief Information Officer.
XI
ICAS Transfer White Paper Writing Group – Michelle Pilati


The White Paper Writing Group produced a brief document discussing transfer with the goal of explaining the complexities of transfer and what is needed to make transfer work well.  Former ICAS member, Michael Brown assisted in its drafting.  It was determined the size of the document would be 3 pages.  The committee is open to suggestions but if any further information is included in the document, something else will have to be deleted.  It was determined by ICAS members that the document should be included in the information to go to Legislators.  Member Wade Lieu suggested that it would be advantageous to give it to all the Legislators that the body meets.  Member Patton suggested it might be a good idea to send it with the invitation letters.  Member Pilati put out a call for members to submit changes to her, she would create a final draft to put before the White paper Writing Group and then back to ICAS members for inclusion in Leg Day documentation.

XII
Master Plan activities update 
Member Buckley stated that a representing group met with faculty, staff and students at CSU Sacramento but there has been no update since that meeting.  He will research the status and report back to the body.
XIII
Rescinding a 2004 federal rule for academic travel to Cuba
The article:
http://chronicle.com/news/article/5464/federal-appeals-court-upholds-ban-on-academic-travel-to-cubaResolution from ICAS?  Along the lines of the resolution with the csu?
And the Academic Senate CSU First Reading item AS-2882-09/FA “Opposing Restrictions on Academic Exchanges with Cuba were introduced as information items.

XIV
ACHIEVE/American Diploma Project Update

Members discussed current activities regarding the ACHIEVE/American Diploma Project, and reported on recent meetings
XV
Textbook Affordability – Henry Powell

Member Powell – the faculty are concerned about recently enacted legislation and several proposed bills concerning textbook affordability. Many of these bills are supported by students
These bills encourage Faculty to educate themselves and their students on the changes to textbooks and if the changes are substantive and justify the increase in cost.  Faculty are also urged to monitor campus bookstores. 
It encourages publishing companies to clearly mark what changes have been made to the book. Students are concerned that legislation also address the bundling of textbooks with CDs and other multimedia material and the cost that adds to textbooks.  Most students don’t use the extra material and don’t benefit from it when trying to re-sell the text.  In this instance companies might need to be required to state what the benefit of bundling would be to justify the added cost.
To facilitate the Student Regent’s interest, meetings were arranged between he and Senate committees.  This led to broader questions about the benefits of choosing published paper content over digital.  

A report on textbook affordability was released from the California State Auditor which addresses the portability of textbooks and the fact that textbook prices have risen substantially higher than the rate of inflation.

Member Powell felt that having all three segments together was an opportunity to be taken advantage of and asked the other segments about how best to disseminate information on these legal requirements.

The suggestion was made that all three segments consolidate their information (reports, documentation, reference to bills, etc.) on the ICAS website using a page that would contain links to the information across all three segments.
Staff from the Academic Senate CSU and UC will provide links to documentation on textbook affordability to the staff of Academic Senate CCC for updating the website with this new information.

The body recommended carrying this item forward to the next ICAS agenda.

XVI
Credit by Exam – Michelle Pilati
Issues have been expressed by articulation officers with regard to whether UC and CSU are confident of the integrity of the education resources used by CCC.
Member Swerkes asked that an outline of the issues be given to UC and CSU so that it can be brought back to the two segments’ Academic Senates to be addressed.
XVII
Sustainability – campus and curricular efforts

Member Wade-Lieu reported that the CCC will be crafting a resolution on sustainability in a break out session during their plenary.  He asked that the CSU and UC had anyone that the CCC should be talking to, please let them know.

XVIII
Future ICAS meetings

Meeting Dates:

April 13, 2009 – ICAS Legislative Day in Sacramento

June 2, 2009 – LAX  Mary will check with her people to see if June 4 will work

Be sure to update and check with Katey about whether this has been or needs to be changed to June 4 – June 5 isn’t a possibility.

XIX
Adjournment
